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SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

DISTRICT NUMBER SEVEN

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

SPECIAL MEETING OF MARCH 20, 2002

M I N U T E S:

The meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Sarah Phillips at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, and Ms. Sarah Phillips were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office.

MEMBERS ABSENT:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson and Ms. Elsa Welch were unable to attend.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:
After convening the public session of the Board meeting, Chair Phillips announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for approximately 30 minutes for the purpose of considering evaluations of public employees. 

RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

At 4:30 PM, Chair Phillips announced the Board would reconvene in regular session.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held February 27, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Chair Sarah Phillips invited those present to participate in the Open Comment Period.  There were no open comments.

REPORT:  2002-2003 ALL-USA ACADEMIC TEAM:

President Moore introduced this agenda item by noting that the All-USA Academic Team made both local and national news.

Professor Diana Knauf gave some introductory background information on the All-USA Academic Team.  The annual competition is sponsored by Key Bank and Phi Theta Kappa.  The program recognizes scholarly achievements and leadership accomplishments of community college students.  Students nominated to the All-USA Academic Team are automatically named to the All-State Academic Team.  Tina Cich and Leslie Hubertus are this year’s Shoreline Community College nominees.  They represented Shoreline at a special ceremony in Olympia in March, where they were recognized by Governor Gary Locke.  Chair Phillips presented Ms. Cich and Ms. Hubertus with a certificate and President Moore presented them each with a check for $250.  They also received medallions.  They will be going to Nashville in early April for further recognition.  Professor Knauf added thanks to President Moore for her strong support of Phi Theta Kappa at Shoreline.                   

ACTION:  PROBATIONARY FACULTY CONTRACT RENEWAL:

Dr. Carol Henderson, Vice President for Academic Affairs, presented the next two agenda items.  Dr. Henderson expressed appreciation to the members of the review committees, who have done an excellent job in working with these two groups of probationary faculty. 

Each member of the Board received copies of the appointment review committees' evaluations for 20 first-year, and ten second-year probationary faculty members.  

At the special Board meeting on March 14, 2002, the Board received a letter from President Moore and Vice President for Academic Affairs, Carol G. Henderson, recommending the renewal of the probationary faculty contracts for the 2002-2003 academic year.  

Listed below are the probationary faculty members and committee chairs.









Years on

Faculty Member

Discipline/Area

Probation
Committee Chair
Emanuela Baer


Earth Sciences/Geology

1
Matthew Loper

Laura Baggett


Mathematics



1
Judy Penn

Shana Calaway

Mathematics



1
Sarah Leyden

Ona Canfield


Dental Hygiene


1*
Marianne Baker

Suzanne Christenson

Nursing



1
Janice Ellis

Alpha Clinton, Jr.

Cosmetology



1
Debbie Fischer

Rachel David


Women’s Studies


2
Elena Bianco

Paul Duernberger

Computer Information Systems
1
Robert Shields

Linda Forst


Criminal Justice


1
Lee Libby

Stephen Goshorn

Biotechnology/Biology

1
Eric Genz-Mould

Crystal Hanscom

Mathematics



1
Wendy Hurley

Elizabeth Hanson

ESL/ABE



2
Kristin Marra

Jeannette Idiart


English Composition/Literature
1
Ed Harkness 

Richard Jacobs


American Sign Language

2
Linda Breiwick

Jeff Junkinsmith                       Music Theory                                        2
   Ken LaFountaine

Brad Keltto


CNC




2
Ken Campbell

Daniel King


Accounting



1
Carla Hogan

Linda Kuehnert

Chemistry



2
Art West

Kenneth Lawson

Political Science


1
Tim Payne

Alison Leahy


Dietetic Technology


2
Venus Deming

David Mattens


Computer Information Systems
1
Phyllis Topham

Matthew Orlando

Counseling



1*
Marty Olsen

Tasleem Qaasim

Education



2
Marty Olsen   

Russell D. Rosco

Computer Information Systems
2
Karen Toreson

Charles Sandidge

Nursing



1
Janice Ellis

Nirmala Savage

Mathematics



2
Art West

Christine Shafner

Computer Graphics/Multimedia
1
Bruce Amstutz

Lauren Wilson


ESL




1*
Jo McEntire

Troy Wolff


English Composition/Literature
1
Pam Dusenberry

Brooke Zimmers

Speech Communications

1*
Kathleen Lynch

*In the academic year 2000-2001, Ona Canfield, Matthew Orlando, Lauren Wilson, and Brooke Zimmers were employed full-time in a temporary academic employee appointment.  In 2001-2002 they were full-time in a probationary appointment and will be eligible for tenure in the academic year 2002-2003 as stipulated on Page 8, Paragraph 3 of the Agreement.


Motion 02:04:
Mr. Burton moved that the Board, after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the appointment review committees, and by the Vice President for Academic Affairs and the President, continue the probationary status of the individuals listed for the 2002-2003 college year.

The motion was seconded by Mr. Grossman and approved unanimously.

Chair Phillips spoke for the Board in expressing their appreciation to the committees for their outstanding job in bringing information to the Board.  She said these are stunning classes of probationers.  She thanked those being continued in their probationary status for their contributions to the College.

Mr. Burton added that he was very impressed by the quality and experience of these new faculty members.  

Chair Phillips had the two candidates who were present, Crystal Hanscom and Russell Rosco, stand and introduce themselves.

TENURE CONSIDERATIONS:  

Dr. Henderson reported that each member of the Board received copies of the appointment review committees' reports and recommendations for ten third-year probationary faculty.

On March 14, 2002, the Board met in executive session with the faculty chairs of each of the ten appointment review committees to review and discuss the third year Appointment Review Committee reports.

Faculty Member

Discipline/Area

            Committee Chair
Gloria Anderson

Health Care Information     

Donna Wilde

Donna Biscay    

ESL              



Jo McEntire

Steven Bogart


Mathematics



Art West    

Shalin Hai-Jew


Communications/English

Gary Parks





Composition

Ernest Johnson 

Multicultural Studies


Robert Francis

Susan Kolwitz


Computer Applications

Steve Goetz










Phyllis Topham

Molly Morse


Medical Laboratory Technology
BarbaraVan Droof










Linda Breiwick

T. Sean Rody 


Developmental English/

Paul Cerda





Composition

Linda Warren


Philosophy



LesliePotter-Henderson

Jane Winslow


Video/Film



Chris Fisher

Motion 02:05
Mr. Grossman moved that the Board of Trustees, 



after having given reasonable consideration to the recommendations of the appointment review committees, and by the Vice President for Academic



Affairs and the President, renew the faculty appointments for the above-listed individuals for the 2002-2003 regular college year and, in addition, grant tenure status to each of them.

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Burton, was approved unanimously by the Board.

The Board, President Moore, Vice President Henderson, and Federation President Karen Kreutzer formed a congratulatory reception line and presented the newly tenured faculty with a framed certificate, letter of award, and bouquet of flowers.  

ACTION:  2002-03 SABBATICAL PROPOSALS:
The July 1, 2000-2003 Agreement By and Between the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, District VII and the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers (Article XII: Leaves) states that the College may award annual sabbatical leaves to eligible faculty not to exceed four percent of the total number of full-time faculty.  For the 2002-2003 academic year a total of eight quarters of sabbatical leave is being recommended.  All faculty recommended are eligible for a sabbatical leave, and the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee has complied with the provisions of Article XII: Leaves of the 2001-2003 Agreement.

During its regular meeting on February 27, 2002, the Board of Trustees accepted the recommendation to grant sabbatical leaves, but did not take action pending further information on the state budget.  

Five sabbatical applications were submitted for consideration to the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Bruce McCutcheon.  Following the Committee's review of the written applications and applicant interviews, four proposals are attached for the Board's review.  The Committee recommended full year (three quarters) sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 86% compensation, and one quarter sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 100% compensation.

Summarized below, in alphabetical order, are the sabbatical leave requests for the four faculty members recommended:







Date of
Previous
Numbers of







Initial

Sabbatical
Quarters


Name


Division
Employment
Quarters
Recommended
1.
Betsey Barnett
IAS & SS
Fall 1983
Three


1

2.
Paul Cerda

Humanities
Fall 1995
None


3

3.
Robert Francis
IAS & SS
Fall 1993
None


1

4.
Diana Sampson
Advising &
Spring 1994
None


3





Counseling

Dr. Henderson brought the recommendation that sabbatical leaves be granted to Paul Cerda and Diana Sampson for three quarters each during the 2002-2003 academic year at 86%; 

and to Betsey Barnett and Robert Francis for one quarter each during the 2002-2003 academic year at 100% compensation.


Motion  02:06:
Mr. Burton moved that the Board grant sabbatical leaves to Paul Cerda and Diana Sampson for three quarters each during the 2002-2003 academic year at 86%; and to Betsey Barnett and Robert Francis for one quarter each during the 2002-2003 academic year at 100% compensation.

The motion, seconded by Mr. Grossman, was approved by the Board unanimously.

At this time Chair Phillips suggested a five-minute break for photo opportunities.

REPORT:  MASTER PLAN DEVELOPMENT:

Pamela Rose, Director of Facilities Planning and Operations, introduced Jane Hendricks and Tim Williams of LMN Architects, the firm hired to help us develop a Master Plan.  Ms. Hendricks displayed some project boards they have developed in connection with the project.  The first component of a Master Plan is the analysis process, which is lengthy and helps develop a concept of the plan.  

The second component involves working with the City of Shoreline, interacting with our neighbors, both city and neighborhood.  This component requires an EIS (Environmental Impact Statement), which will look into a myriad of aspects from light and glare to traffic and parking to ground water and pollution, etc.  There are very specific guidelines for the EIS.  It requires the campus community to be engaged and invested in the process.  It will likely take 14-18 months, depending on the city’s final approval process.  Some of the studies necessary will include an Area Plan, which deals with political issues and a study of the physical and environmental condition of the campus.  In addressing the program distribution issues, categories set up by the State Board will be used.  A study of the numbers of students and the classroom space will be made.  Projections need to be made as to how much growth we anticipate in the next ten years.  If the State Board projection of 19% student growth, which would be 1300 more students over the next ten years, becomes a reality, how much classroom and parking space would be needed?

Ms. Hendricks addressed the question, “Why do a Master Plan?”  Two good reasons--the City of Shoreline will not issue any new building permits until they have accepted our Master Plan; and the State Board says we must.  The State will not consider any more capital requests until we have a Master Plan in place.  We have the SBCTC guidelines for master planning.  It is also an opportunity to see what we want to be and how can we make the plan match our vision.

The planning group will include a staff member from the city.  There will also be mandated public meetings to keep everyone informed as the project progresses.

Karen Kreutzer said LMN Architects made an excellent presentation to the Science Division.

President Moore added that LMN Architects is also doing the drawing for the SUB renovation.   President Moore has drawings that can be viewed following the Board meeting or at a later date.  She mentioned the theme of sustainability, in keeping with the school, city, and local residences.

Chair Phillips commented that a balance is needed between gaining new students and becoming an 18-hour campus.  The Board is interested in being a part of the Master Plan process.  Mr. Grossman reiterated that sentiment, saying this Board will want to be informed and involved.  He wondered how the State reached the 19% growth figure.   

President Moore said she asked at the all-campus meeting of last week, “Are we right-sized?”  Mr. Burton asked if the process would include analyzing time and need.  The answer was, “Yes.”  The Strategic Planning committee is being asked what the driving force should be for campus planning.    How does the K-12 Certificate of Mastery fit into our future plans?  Mr. Burton suggested that we need to be flexible in our thinking.  

President Moore wants to move into the visioning process next year and dovetail the 20/20 Plan with the Strategic Plan.  The Strategic Plan is not an educational plan.  Life-cycle maintenance and long-range planning are essential.  Student representative, Dolores Madrid, expressed concern that the technology needs of the future be given adequate consideration.  President Moore said we are designing a house for the future.  She thanked LMN representatives for their presentation.    

REPORT:  BUDGET UPDATE:

Keith LaBelle distributed a Summary Financial Statement as of February 28, 2002.  He walked through several of the items, but said the summary shows a fairly normal financial statement—no big changes or surprises.  He did comment that in a few areas such as the Parent/Child Center and the Northshore Center, income is a little short.  

The second spreadsheet was a securities investment report.  He commented that the rate of return, 2.75%, might even go lower.

Mr. Grossman asked if we lease equipment and if it is economical to do so.  Mr. LaBelle said the rate we receive through the COP process with the State Treasure is a significant savings.  

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY REPRESENTATIVE:

Representing SBA President Tim Turner, Dolores Madrid asked Chair Phillips if she could give the SBA report at this time, because she needed to leave for a prior commitment.  This 

was permitted.  Ms. Madrid reported on upcoming events.  Student Body elections will take place in early May.  International Night is scheduled for April 26.  The Pink Prom will be held May 17.  Phi Theta Kappa International will take place the first week in April.

Six student representatives will attend the American Student Association of Community Colleges (ASAC) conference March 22-26 in Washington D.C.  They will be taking 2028 postcards in support of continuing students’ funding for various aids such as financial aid, PELL grants, child care, work-study, and for tuition increase concerns.    
REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Tom Curtis reported that both the Strategic Planning and the Governance Steering committees have been meeting regularly with a primary focus on completing their assignments for the Self-Study.  Strategic Planning has been working on Standard 1 and Governance Steering on Standard 6.  Reports are basically complete—presently working on the listing of strengths and weaknesses.

Having nearly completed the Self-Study, both committees can now refocus their efforts on governance issues.  Governance Steering has elected to have rotating chairs chosen from committee membership.  Kristi Kallander and Karen Toreson will co-chair spring and fall quarters.   Based primarily on input received at last Friday’s all-campus meeting, they will begin a review of the governance structure, compare with other colleges, and determine whether some alterations should be suggested.  To assist with that process, there has been discussion about incorporating “restructuring/reinventing/revisioning” of Shoreline into Opening Week activities for next fall.  Perhaps a keynote speaker could be invited from a campus where visioning activities have occurred.  Group meetings might be planned with employees, students and community members invited to participate.  The goal would be to work toward a governance system that is readily understandable, workable, compatible with our Mission, Vision and Strategic Plan, and compatible with the Shoreline Community College Master Plan currently being developed.

REPORT:  SELF-STUDY:

Carol Henderson reported that substantial drafts for seven of the nine Standards for the Self-Study have been submitted.  The Finance and Institutional Integrity drafts will be completed soon.  In the so-called “fat” drafts, three questions are being asked for each Standard:  1)  Is every element of the Standard being covered?  2)  What unique aspects are not emphasized in the Standard that we would like to emphasize?  3)  Have we included areas for growth and areas of excellence?  The Steering Committee will soon begin editing for the final draft.

Last Friday afternoon Kae Hutchison facilitated the wrap-up of the focus groups on institutional values.  Kae will complete her summary of those meetings by the end of next week.  Results will be posted on the intranet.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:

Kae Peterson reminded the Board that faculty member Margaret Rogers’ husband, Joe Rogers, died unexpectedly around Christmas.  The Joseph Wood Rogers Memorial Scholarship in Mathematics was set up through the Foundation.  Recently Mr. Rogers’ sister donated $12,000 to the fund, intending to create an endowment for mathematics.   

Ms. Peterson also reported that there are substantial funds for scholarships for Shorewood, Shorecrest, and Kings high school students coming to SCC, as well as some scholarships for transfer students transferring from SCC to four-year institutions.

“Bowing for Brains,” a scholarship fund-raiser co-sponsored by Shoreline Breakfast Rotary Club and the SCC Foundation, will take place on April 18 at Spin Alley in Richmond Beach.  There is still room for more teams, especially from the College.  Cost is $100 per four-person team.  Contact the Foundation office for more information and registration.

The Foundation is working with some student clubs to help them with their fund raising activities.   

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Federation President, Karen Kreutzer, thanked the Board for their approval of the four sabbatical leaves requested.  Ms. Kreutzer noted that sabbaticals usually result in faculty members who have accomplished their proposals and come back refreshed and enthusiastic.

She commented that this meeting, where tenure is granted to deserving faculty, is a joyous culmination of much hard work.

She also noted that the one and two-year probationers lists do not include those off-cycle faculty, so there are actually more than are listed in the Board background statement.

A major concern for faculty at this time is the outcome of the Legislative session.  Salary and health care are matters that will continue to be discussed in the Federation.  

Ms. Kreutzer also mentioned that the upcoming year is a contract negotiations year.

REPORT: CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Bonnie Madison, substituting for Peggy Lytle as Classified representative, was pleased to announce that the bargaining unit bill passed as will take effect in 2004.

The Classified staff is concerned about the effects of Legislative decisions on salary and health care.  They want to work with the College Administration to do what must be done concerning the budget cuts on campus.

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

President Moore asked Tom Curtis to bring an enrollment report.  Mr. Curtis distributed a summary sheet, which showed the quarterly FTEs for summer, fall and winter quarters this year and projected spring based on present registration and last year’s spring enrollment.  It appears there is a good possibility that we will reach our target for this year.

Mr. Burton asked about recruitment efforts.  Mr. Curtis said when the economy is down, college enrollment tends to rise.  The Marketing Committee has been active.  High school visitations are bringing results.  The full-enrollment situation at some of the four-year schools is beneficial to community colleges, as those students who are not admitted to the four-year schools tend to come our way.  President Moore added that the staff focus on customer service and retention efforts is paying off.  She mentioned that every quarter there is a day for Saturday registration, which includes testing and advising.  Ms. Henderson also credited Mr. Curtis and the deans for their flexibility in adding more sections of needed classes and cutting back where there was less interest on the part of students.

Chair Phillips suggested that there should be some way to celebrate the efforts of the campus community when we do reach our target.

President Moore said that, concerning the budget, there will be a reduction.  Mr. LaBelle and President Moore had an “’82-‘02” committee meeting, which was attended by about 30 people.  She was asking for feedback concerning what worked and what did not work when we were in a similar situation in 1982.  The meeting was a positive one, and the summary was posted as an e-mail message.  That meeting will be the basis for the next discussion, and will form a core group that will be advisory for two months.  On May 3 the preliminary work of this group will be presented at another all-campus meeting and to the Board of Trustees at their June meeting.

The All-Campus meeting held last Friday (delayed one week because of a snow day), was entitled, “Reinventing Shoreline Community College.”  Budget information was used only to inform the campus community as to where we get our money and how we spend it.  

The three areas of focus were college governance, infrastructure (facilities and technology) and personnel resources.  There was an open-comment period following each presentation.  As follow-up and for those who did not have opportunity to speak at the meeting, there are suggestion/comment boxes in the FOSS building at the Information Desk and in the Administration building at the Reception/Switchboard Desk.  All comments—if a name is included—will receive a response.  The boxes will be available for four to six weeks.  

As the college community considers visioning or reinventing SCC, the next step may be in conjunction with Opening Week.  Perhaps a keynote speaker could be engaged from one of the colleges that has done major restructuring.  From that presentation, perhaps randomly assigned groups could be formed to garner ideas on what we want SCC to be in the future.

The results of the vision groups could be forwarded to the Strategic Planning Committee to find ways to infuse these restructuring ideas into the Strategic Plan.  

President Moore also reported on the Exit Audit conducted recently and covering the period from June 1, 2000 to June 30, 2001.  There were no findings or letters.  Good work.

The Expanding Your Horizons conference was held here yesterday, March 19, with about 1000 women present.  The keynote speaker was Debbi Brainerd of the Puget Sound Environmental Learning Center on Bainbridge Island.  The Center is new and was build with a new approach to environmental education and with the idea of sustainability in mind.  This is something we are interested in for our Master Plan.  President Moore said she hopes  a group from SCC can visit their facility.

Kudos to Jeanne Skaare and the VCT program for the new Skill Standards publication.

We received a letter from the AADA (Arizona Automobile Dealers Association), thanking Don Schultz for allowing them to visit our facility.  Quoting from the letter, “The Shoreline Automotive Program is the finest automotive technology program I have ever seen, not only from a facility stand point, but we were also very impressed with you and your entire staff, and everyone’s willingness to share the ideas Shoreline has implemented.  Your technology program is the benchmark for automotive education.”

An article in the PSADA newsletter focused on a strong ally of SCC.  Jack Carroll has received the prestigious NADA Northwood Automobile Dealer Education Award, in part for his work on the SCC Professional Automotive Training Center.

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Board Chair, Sarah Phillips, thanked Sandy Schoenhals for taking notes in Michele Foley’s absence.

She expressed appreciation to the business office team and in particular to Keith LaBelle and Jone Garcia for the good auditor’s report.

Chair Phillips said the VCT program did an excellent job on a project for the Lake Forest Park mall.  Kudos.

The Board will be working on writing up an internal evaluation instrument.

Chair Phillips called the EYH conference an amazing event.  It has been taking place for 17 years here at SCC.  The keynote speakers have become part of the SCC support family. 

NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for April 24, 2002, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Phillips adjourned the meeting at 6:20 PM.








Signed_________________________









Sarah Phillips, Chair

Attest: ________________, 2002

___________________________

 Michele Foley, Secretary

